
 

 

 

 

 

Your Ref: TR050004 

 

 

30th March 2019 

 

Dear Sirs 

 

I write in response to your letter dated 18 March 2019 inviting comments upon the Applicant’s 

request to defer the start of the Examination and, in particular, Programmes A and B as outlined in 

their letter to you dated 11 March 2019. 

 

As an interested party, I should begin by saying that I am appalled at this latest request. Since we 

were first made aware in late 2015 that the Applicant intended to bring forward this proposal, we 

have had to suffer repeated delays on the part of the Applicant. We now face the prospect that the 

Examination will not begin until November 2019 (at the earliest), some 4 years later. 

 

I must also express my very grave concerns at the potential impact of this request upon the 

competing Northampton Gateway proposal which is currently undergoing Examination. If the ExA 

does accede to the Applicant’s request then it will be almost impossible to accurately assess the 

cumulative impact of both developments before the Examination of Northampton Gateway 

concludes. 

 

DCLG Guidance Note (Planning Act 2008: Guidance for the examination of applications for 

development consent, DCLG, March 2015) states that such delays to the start of examinations may 

be appropriate but should be kept to a minimum and should not normally be for longer than three 

months.  

 

As noted in your letter dated 18 March 2019, Programmes A and B would both exceed this period. 

 

However, in light of the reasons set out in the Applicant’s letter, it is clear that the ExA has little 

option but to accede to the Applicant’s request to delay the date of the PM. However, the question 

of when it would be appropriate to hold the PM needs to be very carefully considered. 

 

In their letter to you dated 11 March 2019, the Applicant states: “Over the preceding three and a half 

years, considerable effort and resources have been applied by both the Applicant and the highway 

authorities in formulating a package of highway mitigation considered necessary and appropriate”. 

However, following the appointment of transport consultants Vectos in September 2018, “it has 

become apparent that notwithstanding the significant engagement which has taken place since 

October 2015, the proposed highway mitigation package is not likely to perform as was expected at 

the time the application was submitted”. 



 

If the Applicant has been unable formulate “a package of highway mitigation considered necessary 

and appropriate” in the preceding three and a half years, what confidence can the ExA possibly have 

in the Applicant’s ability to formulate something within the timetables set out by them for 

Programmes A and B? 

 

As an aside, I am very concerned at how long it has taken the Applicant to arrive at the view that the 

proposed highway mitigation package is not likely to perform as was expected at the time the 

application was submitted. 

 

As they quite rightly state in their letter to you dated 11 March 2019, “Advice Note 16 encourages 

early engagement with PINS as soon as a change has been identified in order to reduce any impact 

on the statutory timescale of the Examination”. Despite the appointment of transport consultants 

Vectos in September 2018, it would appear that these issues were not brought to your attention 

until the Applicant’s meeting with you on 1st March, some 6 months after the appointment of 

Vectos. 

 

In my view, regardless of whether Programme A or Programme B is followed, it is critical that the 

Applicant is required to undertake adequate public consultation. I strongly object to the Applicant’s 

view that “Given the proposed changes are limited to highways mitigation, it is considered unlikely 

that significant levels of new interest will be generated by them”. I, for one, will be extremely 

interested in the Applicant’s proposed changes and I know that many members of the local 

community are of a similar mind. 

 

The Applicant has also made it clear that both programmes “assume that additional land will be 

required and, as a worst case, one programme assumes that further environmental information will 

be produced and consulted upon in a manner which reflects the requirements in the EIA 

Regulations”. Contrary to their assertion, this is likely to generate significant levels of interest in the 

local community. 

 

It is equally critical that appropriate time is set aside for any public consultation. The ExA must 

satisfy itself that its proposal of having a PM in November 2019 would allow for this period of public 

consultation. 

 

Given the significant challenges of navigating one’s way through all of the documentation provided 

by the Applicant to date, coupled with the Applicant’s appalling track record in adhering to its own 

timetable(s) up to this point, I doubt whether delaying the PM to November 2019 will be sufficient. 

 

Before the ExA decides whether to accede to or reject the Applicant’s request, the ExA must confirm 

that Stage 3 – Scheme formulation (including on-going cumulative assessment) and identification 

of revised highway mitigation package has been reached. According to the Applicant, this stage will 

be reached by mid-April. 

 

By the Applicant’s own admission, as at today, “the extent of the possible changes to the highway 

mitigation package, and therefore to the application itself are not known”. Until the extent of the 



possible changes are known, it is impossible for the ExA to determine whether having a PM in 

November 2019 is acceptable and to ensure that their Examination of the application is – in the 

words of the Applicant – “efficient, effective and fair to all parties”. 

 

Finally, it would be useful to know whether the Applicant is currently “on track”. According to their 

letter dated 11 March, they should have reached Stage 2 – Agreement of strategic highway 

modelling outputs (flows) with HE and NCC by the end of March. Has the ExA received confirmation 

from the Applicant that they have done so and, if so, could this be made public? 

 

Yours faithfully, 

 

 

 

 

 

Henry Newby 

(registration identification number 20018595) 

 

 




